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• Council QA – Aug. 17, 2021 
Thursday, August 12, 2021  8:54 AM 

F.  AWARDS AND RECOGNITIONS: 
  

1.        21‑1013           Presentation of the Better Business Towns Award to the City of Naperville 
  

 2.        21‑1012           Proclaim August 25, 2021 Jane Bowers Day in the City of Naperville 
    

I.  CONSENT AGENDA: 
  

1.        21‑1033          Approve the Cash Disbursements for the period of 07/01/2021 through  

                                      07/31/2021 for a total of $36,966,422.63 
  

2.        21‑0999          Approve the regular City Council meeting minutes of July 20, 2021 
  

Q:   Can staff confirm that Mayor Chirico was not on the prevailing side of the March 2021 vote related to Century Walk?  Kelly 
A:   March 16, 2021 – Agenda item O3 

Receive the Century Walk Long-Range Plan for Public Art and table discussion until such time staff, the SECA
Commission, and the proposed Public Art Task Force review and bring a recommendation to the City Council 
  
A motion was made by Councilwoman Sullivan, seconded by Councilman Kelly, to receive the Century Walk Long-Range Plan
for Public Art and table discussion until such time staff, the SECA Commission, and the proposed Public Art Task Force review
and bring a recommendation to the City Council. 
  
A motion in substitution was made by Councilman Coyne, seconded by Mayor Chirico, to receive the Century Walk Long-
Range Plan for Public Art, make Century Walk a City Obligation beginning in 2022, and direct staff and SECA Commission to
work with Century Walk to develop an operating agreement to address the questions that have been raised.  
  
The motion in substitution failed by the following vote: 
Aye: 4 - Chirico, Coyne, Gustin, and Hinterlong  
Nay: 5 - Brodhead, Kelly, Krummen, Sullivan, and White  
  
The original motion made by Councilwoman Sullivan, seconded by Councilman Kelly, to receive the Century Walk Long-Range
Plan for Public Art and table discussion until such time staff, the SECA Commission, and the proposed Public Art Task Force
review and bring a recommendation to the City Council.  
 
The motion carried by the following vote:  
Aye: 6 - Brodhead, Coyne, Kelly, Krummen, Sullivan, and White  
Nay: 3 - Chirico, Gustin, and Hinterlong 
  
Mayor Chirico was on the non-prevailing side of both motions. 
 
The Naperville Municipal Code provides that absent a Motion to Reconsider (which must be brought by member of the
prevailing side at the same or next regularly scheduled meeting), the Council may not consider an action within 62 days of the
Council's decision. May 17, 2021 was the 62nd day after March 16, 2021, so the Council is able to again consider the Century
Walk matter. 

DiSanto/
Gallahue 

  

3.        21‑1066         Approve the City Council meeting schedule for September, October, and  

                                      November 2021 
  

4.        21‑1055          Approve the fireworks display application and issue a permit for the 

                                    August 21, 2021 Naperville Country Club event 

 

Q:   Just wondering what the celebration is?  Hinterlong 
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A:  They are celebrating their 100th year.  Scheller 

  

5.        21‑0707        Approve the award of Bid 21‑167, Panasonic Refresh, to CDS  

                                     Technologies for an amount not to exceed $121,352 

 

Q:   One bid makes me uncomfortable.  I read that you reached out to two vendors who provided excuses why they didn’t
bid.  I believe that both CDW and Connection would love to bid on this business.  I can call CDW and Connection and
see if they would like to bid; just give me the specs.  I am not sure that they would have the lowest bids, but this would
satisfy my need to ensure that we did our due diligence. 

Leong 

A:   Staff initially conducted cooperative market research and identified a contract through Omnia with Insight. A cooperative quote
was received for $133,560. Based on past purchases of similar equipment, staff felt a better price could be attained by bidding. 
A pricing comparison was done to confirm that the low bid was fair and in line with previous purchases of similar equipment.
Procurement staff can remind CDW-G to confirm their registration status and notification settings in Demandstar. The City has
not done business with Connections. 

Catalano 

 

6.        21‑1020         Approve the award of Bid 21‑245, Central Parking Facility ‑ LED Lighting  

                                      Retrofit, to Rag’s Electric Inc. for an amount not to exceed $187,975 plus a  

                                      5% contingency 
  

7.        21‑0857         Approve the award of Bid 21‑232, 2021 New Sidewalk Improvements  

                                      Program, to Triggi Construction, for an amount not to exceed $239,558.00,  

                                      plus a 5% contingency 
  

8.        21‑0850         Approve the award of Option Year Three to Contract 18‑221, Accounting  

                                      and Payroll Services, to Lauterbach & Amen, LLP for an amount not to  

                                      exceed $172,020 for a one‑year term 

 

9.        21‑0968         Approve the award of Option Year Two of Contract 20‑001, Pipefitting,  

                                      Plumbing and Mechanical Services, to Dahme Mechanical Industries, Inc.  

                                      for an amount to not exceed $204,000 and for a one‑year term 
  

10.      21‑0963         Approve the award of RFP 21‑096, Information Technology Support  

                                      Services, to Sentinel Technologies, Inc. and Mindsight for an amount not to  

                                      exceed $600,000 and for a three‑year term with two, one‑year options to  

                                      Extend 

Q:   Have you considered removing O365 support from the RFP and resubmitting to vendors?  I didn’t see the bids of
Sentinel or Mindsight.  Did any of the other 6 vendors submit a bid?  Or were they precluded from bidding due to not
being full-service enough?  What is the split for Sentinel or Mindsight?  Is this by the hour?  If yes, how much per hour
per company? 

Leong 

A:   This was an RFP. All proposals were evaluated and scored based upon written scoring criteria. Six vendors submitted
proposals. All vendors were qualified, responsive and responsible; however, none were able to demonstrate an experienced
staff member for O365. Staff selected the most qualified/capable for the majority of the support items and solicit separately for
qualified O365 support. The split is not determined up front. As needs arise, a detailed scope of work will be issued to both
vendors and engagement will be awarded based on vendor expertise, resource availability and cost. Depending on the type of
engagement (ad hoc or project), the cost could be hourly or a fixed amount as rate varies based on the level of expertise.  

Nguyen 

 

11.      21‑1025         Approve the award of RFP 21‑192, Hosting Capacity Study, to CMY  

                                      Solutions, LLC for an amount not to exceed $160,000 

 

Q:   Will this report include recommendations that support the expansion of renewable energy?  Sullivan 
A:   This report will be used by the Utility to ensure that its engineering and construction standards continue to support the

integration of renewable energy resources while ensuring the stability of the electric grid. Additionally, the consultant will
be providing a map, which will be maintained by the Utility and shared with the public, showing the current deployment of
renewable resources throughout the City as well as the limit of resources given the current infrastructure deployed, this
will be factored into long term planning for utility capital and maintenance projects.  

Groth 

Q  Consultants typically charge by the hour.  I don’t see the hourly rate proposed by any of the companies.  Did your
RFP specify the budget of the work?  Please clarify. 

Leong 
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A:   The Electric Utility issued an RFP for a defined scope of work and after review of qualifications the Electric Utility and City
Finance Department narrowed the vendor list to two firms, CMY and Quanta. The contract is milestone based with a fixed,
not-to-exceed contract amount. Procurement did receive hourly pricing from both vendors and CMY is lower for all job
classifications.  

Groth/Catalano
 

 

12.      21‑1019         Approve the award of Change Order #1 to Contract 21‑088, Central  

                                      Parking Facility Maintenance Improvements, to J. Gill and Company for an  

                                      amount not to exceed $46,854.25 and a total award of $1,056,380.38 

 

Q:   Did the city and contractor know going into the contract that the cost might change depending on the number of steel
sheer connectors?  If so, was there an agreement that the cost would go up or down if the actual number was more or
less than anticipated? 

Kelly 

A:  The bid quantity provided a conservative estimate of the number of sheer connectors to be repaired or replaced. At the
beginning of the project, given the age and condition of the deck, the consultant, contractor and city were aware additional
work might be necessary once the sheer connectors were exposed. The agreement includes language that allows
compensation for quantity overages at the unit price contained in the bid.  

Dublinski 

Q:   Is the current state causing any substantial risk to the safety of the users of the parking facility?  Did our internal staff
verify the findings and costs offered by the vendor? 

Leong 

A:   Left unrepaired, the state of the deck posed a significant safety risk as the it would continue to deteriorate forcing the City to
take sections or possibly levels of parking out of service. The project manager from DPW and the principal from J Gill and
Company attended routine field meetings to review staging, progress and quantities.  Walker Inc,, the city's consultant and
representative on this project, provided oversight and validated the quantities. 

Dublinski 

  

13.      21‑1027        Approve the award of Change Order #1 to Option Year Three of Contract  

                                      17‑020, Custodial/Janitorial Services for City Sites, to Citywide Building  

                                      Maintenance for an amount not to exceed $15,500 and a total award of  

                                      $504,616 

Q:   If the total award is less than the $600k, why do we need to have this as an agenda item?  Hinterlong 
A:   The City Procurement Code requires that any contract modification greater than $10,000 to a contract valued at $100,000 or

more be authorized by City Council. Since the value of this contract is > $100,000, and the total change is > $10,000, this
triggers CC approval.   

Catalano 

 

14.      21‑1023         Approve the award of Sole Source Procurement 21‑294, S&C Switchgear,  

                                      to Weldy Lamont Group, Inc. for an amount not to exceed $541,370 and 

                                    for  
  

15.      21‑0982        Waive the applicable provisions of the Naperville Procurement Code in  

                                      order to establish pricing for the 2021‑2022 winter season and award  

                                      Procurement 21‑261, Roadway Snow Removal, to certain contractors for  

                                      an amount not to exceed $401,700, and for the period of October 1, 2021  

                                      through April 30,2022 (requires 6 positive votes) 

 

Q:   How do Naperville's current rates compare now with other municipalities? How was the 3% rate increase across the
board recommendation by staff arrived at?  

Sullivan 

A:   The recommended rates are currently at the mid point in comparison to other communities.   Because there has not been an
increase to the hourly rate since 2018, staff felt a 3% increase would be fair due to the increase in wages and fuel costs that the
contractors incur.  Staff feels that this increase will help keep us competitive with other communities. 

Dublinski 

  

16.      21‑1040         Accept the public underground improvements at Wagner Farm Phase 3  

                                      and authorize the City Clerk to reduce the corresponding public  

                                      improvement surety 
  

17.      21‑1036         Adopt the resolution authorizing the conveyance of real property on Mill  

                                      Street to the Naperville Park District 
  

18.      21‑0997          Pass the ordinance to establish temporary traffic controls and issue a  
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                                       Special Event permit for Saints Peter and Paul Catholic Church  

                                       Homecoming Fest on Saturday, August 28, 2021 
  

19.      21‑1017          Pass the ordinance establishing temporary street closures, and issue  

                                       Special Event and Amplifier permits for the Water Street Long Table  

                                      Dinner scheduled on Sunday, August 29, 2021 
  

20.      21‑1026           Pass the ordinance to establish temporary traffic controls and issue  

                                      Special Event and Amplifier permits for the 2021 Last Fling and Labor Day  

                                      Parade scheduled for Friday, September 3 through Monday, September 6,  

                                      2021 

 

Q:   Did the SECA grant of $157,546 anticipate Last Fling taking place only on Jackson Avenue and Porter St., or did it
anticipate a larger event including Rotary Hill? 

Kelly 

A:   At the time of the CY21 award the Jaycees planned to have the traditional event footprint which includes Rotary Hill. It was not
until staff and organizers began to meet that the footprint was reduced. The CY22 Special Event application includes Rotary
Hill.   

Gallahue
 

  

21.      21‑1035           Pass the ordinance granting a deviation to the 33’ platted rear‑yard  

                                      setback line for the property located at 815 South Julian ‑ PZC 21‑1‑092 

 

Q:   What would the yard setback be if not for the 1927 subdivision plat?  Because this did not go through PZC, were any
surrounding property owners notified? 

Kelly 

A:   1) The rear yard setback would default to the underlying zone district requirements. This lot is zoned R1A, which has a rear yard
setback requirement of 25% of the lot depth not to exceed 30’. In this case, it would be 30’.  
2) Per the requirements under 7-1-13:2.4, a sign is required to be posted on the site at least 15 days in advance of the meeting
notifying the public of the application and the public hearing. A sign was posted on the site on 8/2/2021. The deviation to platted
setback process does not require mailed notice to neighbors. 

Green
 

  

22.      21‑1024B       Pass the ordinance granting a variance from Section 6‑2‑12:1 to permit a  

                                      6’ privacy‑style fence within the required corner side yard at 2714  

                                      Gateshead Drive ‑ PZC 21‑1‑075 
  

23.      21‑1062         Pass the ordinance approving the third amendment to the final  

                                      condominium plat of survey for Central Park Place Residential  

                                      Condominium (110 S. Washington) ‑ PZC 18‑1‑110 
  

24.      21‑1063         Pass the ordinance granting a temporary use to Pulte Home Company to  

                                      allow for a temporary construction sign at Naper Commons 

 

Q:   When is the development expected to be completed?  Can a photograph of the existing sign and a rendering of the
proposed sign be provided? 

Kelly 

A:   Pulte is anticipating a 2025 Buildout. Please see attachments 01 – Exhibit C – Sign, and 02 – Existing Sign.  
 

Venard 

 

L.  ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS: 
  

1.        21‑0966B      Option A: Concur with the Planning and Zoning Commission and  

                                      Petitioners and pass the ordinance granting a variance to the percentage  

                                      of required yard occupied section of the Municipal Code to permit a  

                                      carport at 203 Center Street ‑ PZC #21‑1‑036 
  

                                      Option B: Concur with staff and deny the variance to the percentage of  

                                      required yard occupied section of the Municipal Code thereby requiring  
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                                      removal of the carport improvement recently installed at 203 Center Street  

                                      ‑ PZC #21‑1‑036 
  

2.        21‑1071           Adopt the resolution supporting the continued recreational use of the 

                                      West Branch of the DuPage River through Naperville 
  

O.  REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS: 
  

1.        21‑1021           Approve the Calendar Year 2022 (CY22) allocations for the City  

                                      Obligations category of the SECA Grant Fund Program in the amount of  

                                      $1,123,717 

 

Q:   (1) If the City is not already in possession of them, please ask Century Walk to provide financial records
for the past five years, including but not limited to “financial reports” of the type that are being proposed
to be provided to the City moving forward.   
(2) Please request a corporate document from Century Walk confirming how many directors the board of
directors is comprised of, and identifying the currently serving directors on the board. 

Kelly 

A:   1) See attached document submitted by Century Walk, 03 – August 17 Kelly Q-A for CW Financials. 
 
2) Below are the current board members as submitted by Century Walk: 

• W. Brand Bobosky 
• Caroline Senetar 
• Bart Vittori, Jr. 

Gallahue 
 

Q/A  A) Please describe the process by which organizations included under "City Obligations" apply for and
receive reimbursement from the city.  
In July of every year, staff requests funding updates from organizations in the City Obligations category as well
as a short description on how the funds will be used. This information is included in the agenda item. Upon
approval of both discretionary and non-discretionary funding allocations (January/February), staff executes
agreements with grant recipients.  Upon execution, the City Obligations awards can be distributed throughout the
grant year.  Because the City does not reimburse more than $50,000 at one time, most City Obligations are
requested quarterly via email. The following City Obligations require an internal transfer rather than an executed
agreement: 

1. Riverwalk maintenance 
2. Carillon maintenance 
3. Gifts Online – SECA application software 
4. Special Events Coordinator’s salary 
5. DuPage Children’s Museum debt repayment 

  
Please include the reimbursement requests from NDP, Naperville Municipal Band and Century Walk for
CY18,19 & 20. 
Naperville Development Partnership (City Obligation) 

• 2018 - $175,000 
• 2019 - $175,000 
• 2020 - $175,000 

Naperville Municipal Band (City Obligation) 
• 2018 - $153,151 
• 2019 - $155,820 
• 2020 – $153,615 

Century Walk – Maintenance (City Obligation) 
• 2018 - $50,000 
• 2019 - $50,000 
• 2020 - $50,000 

Century Walk – Public Art Program (Discretionary Funding) 
• 2018 Request - $75,000 

2018 Allocation - $23,500 
• 2019 Request - $90,000 

2019 Allocation - $0 
• 2020 Request - $120,000 

2020 Allocation - $50,000 

Sullivan 
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Do any of these groups need to provide proof of payment to get reimbursed?  
A reimbursement form is required of all groups. Some submit additional documentation such as a budget or
invoice. Specifically, the Naperville Municipal Band submits a budget at the beginning of each year and 
Naperville Responds for our Veterans, NCTV17, Century Walk (Maintenance), and Gifts Online submit
invoices. There is no requirement for canceled checks or other proof of payment.  
B) Please describe the process by which all 501c3 organizations who apply for SECA funds are allocated
money and reimbursed, including a copy of the current SECA application they must use.  
Each year all the 501c3 organizations outside of City Obligations follow the process below:  
·     Each recipient attends a mandatory SECA meeting, held prior to the application becoming available, to receive
updates on the program as well as a refresher on the history, policies, and procedures of the program. 
·     Once the application goes live, the organization completes the online application. 
·     When the application period closes, each application is reviewed to verify completeness and that necessary
documents are submitted.  If any documents are missing, staff will follow up with the applicant. 
·     The applications are compiled and forwarded to the SECA Commission for review. 
·     Once the SECA Commission has reviewed and reached a unified recommendation, the applications are
submitted to the City Council for review. 
·     Once reviewed, and allocations recommended, an agenda item is presented to the City Council for approval. 
·     Once approved, each grant recipient will receive an agreement to be signed and witnessed.  Upon City
execution, the funds are available for reimbursement.   
·     After the event/program the grant recipient will submit a SECA Reimbursement form with any receipts and/or
invoices.   
·     Each reimbursement request is reviewed and if any issues arise, the recipient will be contacted.   
·     Once the review is complete, the reimbursement request will be processed through the Finance Department
and a check will be deposited into the recipient’s back account.     
Please also include the DuPage Children's Museum and Century Walk's CY18,19 & 20 applications, how
much money they were allocated in the final SECA commission recommendations approved by City
Council, and all documents they filed with the city for the reimbursement of funds for those SECA
awards. 
Please see attachments: 04 - August 17 CW 1 of 2; 05 - August 17 CW 2 of 2; 06 - August 17 DCM 1 of 2; 07 -
August 17 DCM 2 of 2. 
Specific awards are as follows: 
Century Walk for Public Art (Discretionary) 
2018 Request/Allocation - $75,000/$23,000 
2019 Request/Allocation - $90,000/$0 
2020 Request/Allocation - $120,000/$50,000 
 
Century Walk Maintenance (City Obligation) 
2018 Obligation - $50,000 
2019 Obligation - $50,000 
2020 Obligation - $50,000 
  
DCM Project (Discretionary) 
2018 Request/Allocation - $34,700/$13,500 
2019 Request/Allocation - $61,450/$30,058 
2020 Request/Allocation - $50,000/$40,000 
  
DCM (City Obligation) 
2018 Obligation - $150,000 
2019 Obligation - $150,000 
2020 Obligation - $150,000 
 
C) Can Century Walk please provide the names of all voting members of their board as of 8/15/21 and
each person's tenure on the Board? How are board members selected? Do they have term limits? How
can they be removed? Does Century Walk have bylaws they can share?  
Answers provided by Century Walk: 
W.Brand Bobosky, Caroline Senetar, Bart Vittori, Jr. 
Our board members serve for an indeterminate term of years with some only at a year up to those who have
served for 10 to 15 years in the past. Keep in mind that we are 25 years old. They are selected because of their
interest and dedication to public art.    We have no term limits and of course they can be removed for misconduct.
Our bylaws are common to all small not-for-profit corporations in the state of Illinois.  
D) What expenses beyond the commission of art and maintenance services does Century Walk spend (and plan
to spend) to maintain itself? 
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Answer provided by Century Walk: 
With the shortness of time provided this is a difficult question to answer. Suffice it to say that we would continue
to spend money for the commission of art and maintenance services in the fashion that we have done for the
past 25 years. 
 
E) The City Obligation stipulates that a council liaison will be added to the Century Walk board for
"financial oversight". What constitutes "financial oversight" in this instance and how would the City
Council liaison be held accountable to the City and Century Walk for doing this? Are there other current
Council liaison appointments that have a vote on the 501c3 board or commission they are assigned to
and/or provide this sort of "financial oversight" to other organizations who receive City funds either
through obligations, SECA Commission, or SSG? If so, please explain. 
Staff will defer to Council to define “financial oversight” and a description of Century Walk liaison responsibilities. 
Absent additional direction, staff would not view this obligation as different from other Council liaison positions. 
 
Below is a list of Council board/commission liaison assignments for 2021-2023. Council is not required to notify
staff of any participation on a non-profit board unless there is a conflict of interest.  
 
Bruzan-Taylor: Downtown Naperville Alliance, Naperville Public Library Board of Trustees 
 
Gustin: DMMC - Regulatory Committee, NCTV17 Board, 
Sister Cities Commission 
 
Hinterlong: Advisory Commission on Disabilities, Naper Settlement Museum Board 
 
Holzhauer: DMMC – Legislative Committee, Riverwalk Commission 
 
Kelly: Historic Preservation Commission, Human Rights & Fair Housing Commission 
 
Leong: Financial Advisory Board, Public Utilities Advisory Board 
 
Sullivan: SECA Commission, Emergency Telephone System Board 
 
White: Downtown Advisory Task Force, Naperville Development Partnership, NCTV17 Board 
 
Chirico: DMMC – Executive Board, Naperville Development Partnership, Naper Settlement Museum Board 
 
F) Last year, Council members asked the SECA commission, staff and Century Walk to set up an
Exploratory Art Task to help provide guidance to Council on how a robust, transparent and equitable
public art program could be set up as a result of Century Walk's complaints that the SECA process
wasn't fair or efficient for them. Thus far, has that task force made any decisions or recommendations
regarding how such a program might work, how long it would take to get running, how much it would
cost, what types of art would be included and where, or how the program would be maintained? When
are those recommendations expected to be proposed to Council? 
At its most recent meeting on June 29, 2021, the Exploratory Task Force (ETF) reviewed and approved topics to
be addressed by subcommittees. These topics (Vision, Program Administration, Art Curation), when put
together, will form the basis for the program recommendation that will be presented to the ETF and, ultimately,
the City Council in the fall. The Vision Subcommittee has met once and canceled the second meeting. The
Program Administration and Art Curation subcommittees have not met and, like the Vision Subcommittee, have
paused any further action pending the outcome of the August 17 vote and any updated direction from City
Council.  
  
Staff has talked with several subcommittee members and can confirm that no additional staff (i.e., an Art
Director) has ever been considered and that the program will be managed by the Special Events Coordinator via
either the SECA Commission or an extension of the SECA Commission made up entirely of community
volunteers. Staff anticipates the final recommendation will include a process to direct the annual
application/review/approval of not a singular piece, but rather several temporary pieces or projects that will be
low/no cost.  Due to the temporary nature, the Commission and staff can require a start/end for pieces or
performances and no annual maintenance will be required. Staff anticipates that if approved in the fall 2021, an
abbreviated program could be ready to accept applications by mid-2022 with a full 12-month, annual program
beginning in 2023. 
 
G) Please list the current members of Naperville's Exploratory Art Task Force, denote which are voting
members, and please break down which members are also on the board or representatives of either 1)
Century Walk, 2) SECA Commission, 3) Art of Inclusion or 4) None of these. Please include
subcommittee members. 
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Members and their assignments are listed below. Both the City/SECA and Century Walk were asked to provide
four names for the Exploratory Task Force (ETF) and two names for each committee. Staff would then assign a
chair for each.  
 
Staff support 
Pam Gallahue and Dawn Portner 
 
ETF Members - all voting members EXCEPT the Student Representative 

1. Melvin Kim replaced by Judy Brodhead in June – SECA Commission Chair 
2. Brand Bobosky (Century Walk) 
3. Debbie Venezia (Century Walk) 
4. Sangeeta Panda (Century Walk) 
5. Tony Andrews (Art of Inclusion) 
6. Shannon Greene Robb (SECA Commission) 
7. Anna Lakisch (Student Representative from The Alive Center) 

  
Subcommittees - all have voting rights on the subcommittee but not on the Exploratory Task Force 
 
Bart Vittori, Jr. (Resident) [appointed by Century Walk] 
Not yet assigned to a subcommittee 
 
Vision 

1. Chair, Sun Kwok (Art of Inclusion) Chair [appointed by City/SECA] 
2. Erin Franczyk (Resident) [appointed by City/SECA] 
3. Ryder Stejskal (The Alive Center) [appointed by City/SECA] 

 
Program Administration 

1. Chair, Melvin Kim (Former SECA Commission Chair) [appointed by City/SECA] 
2. Nancy Chen (SECA Commission) [appointed by City/SECA] 
3. Nicole Langham (Former Gallery Director at North Central College) [appointed by City/SECA] 
4. Sue Omanson (Naperville Park District) [appointed by City/SECA] 
5. Philip Buchanan (Resident/Businessman) [appointed by Century Walk] 
6. Nina Vittori (Century Walk) [appointed by Century Walk] 

  
Art Curation  

1. Chair, Katie Wood (DNA) [appointed by City/SECA] 
2. Dustin Thacker (DuPage Children’s Museum) [appointed by City/SECA] 
3. Peter Thaddeus (Youth Outlook) [appointed by City/SECA] 
4. Jacque Clermont (SECA Commission) [appointed by City/SECA] 
5. Brittany Malatt (Naperville Park District) [appointed by City/SECA] 

 
H) The City has a long history of financially supporting Century Walk. Do Century Walk and the City
currently have a binding legal agreement about who owns the art produced that the city's funds
commissioned and who is tasked with maintaining it? If not, does our staff see a need for it? If so, how
quickly might we expect that to be negotiated? If not, why not?  
 
Staff has identified several binding legal agreements between the City and the Century Walk. In the late 1990s
the City entered into an agreement with the "Central Area Naperville Development Organization" (CANDO) which
had formed to develop an ongoing public arts program in Naperville. It seems CANDO incorporated into the
Century Walk Corp., a 501(c)(3) organization, and in 2000, the City entered into an agreement with the Century
Walk Corp. for a grant to produce works of art during the 2000-2001 fiscal year. In 2001, the City entered into a
successor agreement with the Century Walk Corp. for the 2001-2002 fiscal year. Elements of those agreements
are still active and since then the City has entered into several other agreements with the Century Walk Corp.
concerning grant funding and specific pieces of public art.  
 
Most of the agreements address art maintenance responsibilities as well as indemnification and insurance
(generally Century Walk responsibilities). Some agreements memorialize location licenses on public property
and donation of specific pieces to the City as restricted gifts. It is notable, however, that the agreements are
piecemeal and do not provide a comprehensive approach to the terms and conditions of the public art. The City
Manager has directed Legal Staff to work with the Century Walk Corp. on a global agreement that clarifies the
rights and responsibilities of the parties. Staff anticipates being able the complete such an agreement before the
end of the calendar year. 
 
 I) In the last 3 years, how much money has Century Walk contributed in private funding to any of the
projects the City has provided public funding for?  
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Answers provided by Century Walk: 
In 2018 for Laughing Lincoln to which the city contributed $48,500 over a two year period while Century Walk
from private sources contributed another approximate $56,000.  
  
In 2019 for Rotary Harmony Park to which the city contributed $10,000 Century Walk from private sources
contributed another approximate $42,000. 
  
In 2020 for the Firefighter’s Memorial to which the city contributed $50,000 Century Walk from private sources
contributed another approximate $62,000.  
  
In 2021 for the Goldstar Memorial to which the city contributed $39,620 Century Walk from private sources
contributed at this point another $71,000.        
  
We are also dedicating a mural paying tribute to homegrown Naperville athletes to which the city will be
contributing no funds and which the approximate contribution from private parties will be $65,000. 
 
J) Has Century Walk provided any specific details about the art projects, artists and costs associated
with them that it wishes to add with city obligation funds in CY2022, CY2023 and CY2024? Please include
those plans here.  
 
Answer provided by Century Walk: 
This is difficult to answer in that it is so far in the future and at this point we really don’t know what our funding
status will be. If we receive city obligation funding then for sure we will be proceeding with remembering the date
60 years ago when Martin Luther King addressed the students and faculty at North Central College. We have not
determined what art medium will be used or if it will be a combination thereof but we do believe for 2022 it would
be spectacular. 
 
Who will ultimately decide which projects city money is spent on? Will City Council have any official
input into what art is produced, when, and where it is placed?  
Based on the conditions suggested under New Business on July 20, the City Obligation award will be prepaid
and restricted to "art on public property."  There will be no additional approval by City Council and Century Walk
will ultimately decide piece and location. 
 
Who will own the art produced with these funds and who will be responsible for maintaining it? 
The City Manager has directed Legal staff to work with the Century Walk Corp. on a global agreement that
clarifies the rights and responsibilities of the parties. Staff anticipates being able the complete such an
agreement before the end of the calendar year. 
 
K) Assuming Council passes this agenda item, what percentage of the total SECA budget is will be City
Obligations that no commission oversees versus discretionary SECA funding the SECA commission
oversees?  
 
Staff is estimating a beginning SECA Grant Fund balance of $1,938,000. Upon approval of the City Obligation
awards ($1,123,717, or 58%) the SECA Commission will have the remaining $814,283 or 42% to allocate. 
 
L) How much money, in total, has the City paid Century Walk in the last three years and which projects
did these funds support?  
 
CY18 – Laughing Lincoln statue at Central Park 
$23,500 SECA Commission recommendation. Council concurred. 
  
CY19 – Convert the I Love a Parade Alley into a parkway  
$0 SECA Commission recommendation because Century Walk did not present to the Transportation Advisory
Board (TAB) prior to application/allocation deadlines. Approval from TAB was necessary in order to ensure
requested funds would be used for the parkway project. Council concurred.   
  
CY20 – Eight requests totaling $120,000 
$0 SECA Commission recommendation because the application was vague, submitted for eight projects, and
many pieces/locations were still being negotiated. The Commission asked for clarification and for the application
to be narrowed. This was not done by the time the Commission recommendations were due.  
  
By the time Council received the CY20 SECA Commission recommendations, Century Walk had narrowed the
request from eight to one, The Firefighter Memorial, and Council voted to award up to $50,000 from CY19
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underspend for the piece. 
 
M) Back in March 2021 staff prepared a Public Art Task Force timeline for Council. Could you please
provide an updated version?  
 
Please see attachment 08 - August 17 Timeline for QA.  
  
N) If Council does agree to obligate food and beverage tax money to Century Walk for $150K per annum,
can Century Walk still compete for additional SECA funding through the vetted process, like they and
NCTV and the Children's Museum have done in the past?  
 
Unless limited by Council, Century Walk and other City obligation recipients may still compete for additional
SECA funding, however, whether any additional funding is awarded is within the discretion of the SECA
Commission (recommendation) and City Council (final action). 
 
O) Is it within the majority of Council's power and discretion to designate any amount of Food &
Beverage tax dollars or SECA funding to any group in any amount in any year to the list of City
Obligations? Is there any limits to what monies and for what reasons that Council can designate a "City
Obligation" award? Likewise, does Council have any limits to their power or discretion to remove a City
Obligation in any amount or for any reason whenever it chooses?  
 
The City Code defines how collected food and beverage taxes shall be distributed between the SECA Grant
Program, public safety pension funding obligations, the Social Service Grant Program, and the City's long term
debt obligations. Any "obligations" determined by Council will be deducted from the funds available for the SECA
Grant Program. Whether to set "obligations" is a discretionary function of the Council and may be modified year-
to-year. The limit for SECA-related obligations is the amount of SECA funds available in a given year. A majority
vote of Council is required to approve obligation commitments or modify them. There could potentially be some
liability risk to the City if Council modified an obligation if a recipient were damaged due to having already
reasonably relied on an initial grant. 

 

  

2.        21‑0894           Approve the Commuter Parking and Access principles 

 

Q:   If the proposed principles are approved, when would the Parkview Lot be converted to daily fee, and what would the
process be moving forward for engaging a consultant? 

Kelly 

A:   Staff recommends converting the Parkview Lot to daily fee by January 1, 2022.  Actions needed to establish the spaces as daily
fee could be completed this fall.  This would include bringing an ordinance to City Council and making the physical modifications
to the lot, such as markings and signage.  The current Parkview permit holders would be notified in advance and then issued
Burlington permits for the first quarter of 2022. 
 
The consultant would be selected through a formal Request for Qualifications process.  The scope will include a detailed review of
the City’s current commuter parking programs and development of recommendations for improvements and/or alternative
solutions.  The principles, if approved, parking data, and the results of the commuter survey will be shared with the consultant to
guide the recommendations.  Recommendations will be reviewed by staff and presented to City Council. 

Louden
 

  

3.        21‑1065         Approve the vision and goals to establish expectations for development 

                                   Of surplus City‑owned property and direct staff to prepare an RFP/Q to  

                                      support development of affordable senior housing and housing for  

                                      Intellectual and Developmentally Disabled (IDD) individuals on property  

                                      located near Route 59 and 103rd Street 

 

Q:   What is the expected process for staff/council/public review of the responses to the RFP/Q?  Kelly 
A:  If authorized by City Council, part of the RFP/Q document will be dedicated to defining the process for staff/council/public review.

This will provide process transparency and awareness for the public and set expectations for those responding.  The RFP/Q
document, including the proposed process, will be sent to City Council for review and approval prior to any release.   
  
While the RFP/Q has not been drafted at this point, based on past practice, the process  for staff/council/public review of
responses will likely include the following elements: 

• All responses received will be evaluated by a panel and a recommendation made to City Council.  Participants in this process
are proposed to include staff, council representatives, and community representatives.  The scoring information will be
available publicly. 

• All responses to the RFP/Q will be made available on a project web site 
• The public will also have the opportunity to review and comment on the procurement recommendation as a part of the City

Council agenda item seeking authorization to move forward. 

Emery
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• Beyond the RFP/Q process, staff/council/public will have opportunities for input during public meetings where associated
entitlement (e.g., zoning) requests are considered. 

Q:  Please explain the reference to Inclusionary Zoning Ordinance (IZO) in this memo    Gustin
 

A:  A single reference is provided in the background section to note IZO was discussed by Council at the September 29, 2020
workshop, along with other ideas and strategies, related to affordable housing.  This agenda item is focused on City Council
direction to leverage publicly owned land to address housing challenges.  IZO discussions will follow a separate path from this land
sale agenda item.   

Emery
 

  

4.        21‑1052           Receive the August 2021 Financial Report 
  

  Please note that the data table "YTD State Collected Revenues
Through July" published in the agenda material inadvertently included
actual Home Rule Sales Tax revenue through August. The corrected
data table is below. 
 
YTD State Collected Revenues through July 

Revenue  Projection
($) 

Actual  
($) 

Difference
($) 

Difference
(%) 

Sales Tax  18,743,511   21,512,996   2,769,485   14.8% 
State Income Tax  8,960,446   12,782,691   3,822,245   42.7% 
Home Rule Sales
Tax 

7,502,485   8,053,816  551,330   7.3% 

Motor Fuel
Tax/TRF 

3,153,465   3,198,994   45,529   1.4% 

Local Use Tax  3,412,832   3,831,278  418,447   12.3% 
Totals  41,772,740   49,379,775   7,607,035   18.2% 

 

Munch 

  Attachment 09 - August 2021 Monthly Report PPT is the presentation slides for the
August Financial Report. 
 

Munch 
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Public Art Program – Timeline 
August 17, 2021 

 
February 4, 2020 – New Business 
 
Public Art 
Sullivan and Gustin discussed the future of public art. 
 
By consensus Council directed staff to discuss the future of public art with the SECA 
Commission, Century Walk, community members, and others and to bring back 
recommendations for developing a public art strategic plan. 
 

June 16, 2020 – New Business 
 
Public Art Program 
Sullivan asked for an update on direction given at the February 4 meeting, that there are 
different groups working toward this goal, and that the City should establish a process and plan 
for funding and placement.  
 
Krieger explained that staff met with two SECA commissioners this week to start the process, 
that Century Walk has been invited to be part of the planning initiative, and a recommendation 
will be brought to Council on July 21. 
 

 
July 2020 
Staff surveyed ICMA contacts regarding public art commissions and programs. A total of 13 
responses were received.  
 

 
July 21, 2020 – Agenda item M2 
 
The Recommendation 
Given the interest and momentum to create a public art program, as an initial step, staff and the 
SECA Commission recommend releasing an RFP for a consultant to assist with not only 
developing a long-term strategic plan, but also guiding the City on best practices to establish a 
group to coordinate public art initiatives in Naperville. The consultant would be managed by staff 
and members of the SECA Commission. However, we anticipate Century Walk representatives, 
members of the art community, and residents being included during the different phases of the 
project. 
 
At this time, based on initial research, we estimate the cost of a consultant to be approximately 
$20,000-$25,000. Staff is requesting the Council concur with the recommendation to release the 
RFP in 2020. The 2020 SECA Grant Fund underspend may be used to award the contract and 
work would be set to begin in January 2021. This schedule would allow for the project to be 
established and ready to accept applications later in the year. Going forward, the public art 
program would be funded as a part of the annual SECA Grant Fund awards. 
 
July 21, 2020 – Agenda item M2 - Minutes 



Council discussed the appropriateness of engaging a consultant, that soliciting input from 
people in the community may be a better option, that it is long past time to define the City's 
vision of public art and to clarify the future of art. 
 
Shannon Greene Robb, SECA Commissioner, explained that an independent consultant would 
be beneficial in helping facilitate artist discussions and will partner with the City and community 
members to develop a unified vision.  
 
Council discussed the process to solicit new art, potential locations, liability, maintenance, that 
many cities the same size as Naperville have a Public Art Commission, and that Century Walk 
is currently the only organization that manages art that is placed on both public and private 
property.  
 
Greene Robb explained a recent art initiative from the Bloomberg Foundation, the need to 
encourage a variety of art pieces and the placement of temporary installations, that artists could 
submit ideas to the SECA Commission for review, and that there is no strategic plan for art or 
guidelines for vetting installations.  
 
Brand Bobosky, Century Walk, explained the history of Century Walk and the "I Love a Parade" 
Mural.  
 
Council agreed that a new public art process is needed, the appropriateness of issuing an RFP 
to determine what a process could look like, that responses would allow staff to gather more 
information and make an informed proposal, the proportion of the money spent on arts and 
events compared to spending $25K on a consultant, that the SECA Grant Fund is the 
appropriate place to charge any consultant expenses, that any working group should involve the 
Century Walk and a diverse cross section of the Naperville area in order to provide a new ways 
of looking at public art. 
 
A motion was made by Councilman Hinterlong, seconded by Councilwoman Brodhead, 
to receive the staff report and approve the recommendations regarding creating a Public 
Art program administered by the City of Naperville. 
 
A motion in substitution was made by Councilman Kelly, seconded by Councilwoman 
Brodhead, to receive the staff report and approve the recommendations regarding 
creating a Public Art program administered by the City of Naperville and direct staff to 
bring an RFP back to the City Council for approval of hiring a consultant. The motion 
carried by the following vote: 
 
Aye: 5 - Chirico, Brodhead, Kelly, Sullivan, and White 
Nay: 4 - Coyne, Gustin, Hinterlong, and Krummen 
 

 
July 23, 2020 

Staff debriefed with two members of the SECA Commission and decided that a Request for 
Information (RFI) focused on developing a public art program would be more appropriate than 
an RFP. On or about that date, SECA Chairman Kim contacted Brand Bobosky to discuss this 
plan and explained that, since new commissioners would be appointed on August 4, he and 
Commissioner Greene Robb would be presenting this at the next SECA Commission meeting 
on August 20.  



August 20, 2020 – SECA Commission meeting 

The SECA Commission discussed the proposed RFI and heard comments from Century Walk 
and Art of Inclusion representatives as well as from community members. The Commission 
approved moving forward with the RFI with the target of receiving responses by mid-October.  
 

 
September 1, 2020 - Agenda item I7 
 
Approve the Calendar Year 2021 (CY21) allocations for the City Obligations category of the 
SECA Grant Fund Program in the amount of $1,020,991 
 
Approvals included Century Walk Maintenance ($50,000) for pieces located on public property 
 

 
September 1, 2020 - New Business  
 
Public art program 
Krummen stated that he has meetings scheduled with individuals in the art field to discuss the 
appropriateness of hiring a consultant to assist the City with developing a strategic plan and 
grant program. 
 

 
September 15, 2020 - New Business  
 
Public Art Commission 
Krummen gave an update on his discussions with community members and efforts to research 
current programs. 
 

 
September 2020 
A SECA Grant Fund application for a public art consultant was submitted for SECA Commission 
review and discussion. 
 

 
October 2020 
The public art program RFI was sent to more than 30 vendors listed on DemandStar. Two 
responses were received in October. Staff, Chairman Kim, and Commissioner Greene Robb 
reviewed the submissions. Based on the responses as well as ICMA research, it was concluded 
that developing a comprehensive strategic plan and related program components would need 
an independent perspective. Further, a consultant would be able to supplement not only staff 
but Commission, Council, and community resources as well as bring expertise, objectivity, and 
a knowledge of industry best practices.  
 

 
October 8, 2020 
SECA Commission received CY21 SECA Grant Fund applications 
 

 
 



November 4, 2020 
Invitation from Century Walk to meet with the 10-Year Planning Committee 
 

 
November 6, 2020 
Affirmative staff/SECA Commission response to meet with 10-Year Planning Committee 
 

 
November 11, 2020 
Century Walk scheduled the 10-Year Planning Committee for November 11. Staff declined due 
to it being a City holiday (Veteran’s Day). Also, staff/SECA Commission were not in a position to 
answer detailed questions that would be discussed at the November 11 meeting and informed 
Century Walk that “we still plan on seeking the help and support of Century Walk in the near 
future as we review the proposals we have received for the Public Art Consultant.  Once we are 
ready to move forward, which we hope will be very soon, we will be in contact with additional 
information on the process we will be following.” 
 

 
November 14, 2020 – SECA Commission meeting 
SECA Commission meeting with applicants  
 

 
December 2, 2020 – SECA Commission meeting 
SECA Commission meeting to reach unified recommendation on CY21 allocations 
 

 
December 15, 2020 – New Business 
 
SECA/Century Walk 
Coyne asked about CY21 SECA Grant Fund allocations, public art consultant, and defining the 
relationship between the City and Century Walk.  
 
Gallahue explained that given the approval of the citywide strategic plan consultant at the 
December 1 City Council meeting the SECA Commission will be meeting to review/revise 
allocations for CY21. She stated the updated allocations will be presented to Council in January 
or February for approval and, after that, the Commission will begin a series of meetings with 
representatives from the Century Walk to define a working relationship with a recommendation 
presented to the Council in 2021. 
 

 
January 7, 2021 – SECA Commission Meeting 
 
After the decision to remove the $25,000 request for a public art consultant, the SECA 
Commission met to discuss reallocating the funding. The Commission recommended allocating 
$18,000 to Century Walk for the Gold Star Family Memorial Project and $7,000 to KidsMatter for 
the Van Buren mural project. 
 

 
 
 



January 28, 2021 
City Council given the CY21 SECA Challenge. Due to staff by February 9. 
 

 
February 26, 2021 
Staff sent an email to Century Walk inviting representatives to an exploratory meeting to discuss 
the creation of a Public Art Task Force. Dates in March and April were provided. Century Walk 
answered in the affirmative on March 5 with a preferred meeting date in April.  
 

 
March 2, 2021 – Agenda item O1 
Concur with staff and the SECA Commission recommendation and approve the Calendar Year 
2021 SECA Grant Fund Program allocations 
 
March 2, 2021 – Agenda item O1 - Minutes 
Council discussed the role of the SECA Commission, the number of applicants, capital 
investment, canceled events, that the Commission was not involved in the recommendation due 
to when staff was notified that both St. Patrick's Day events would be canceled, the traditional 
process to allocate underspend to the next full grant year, the need for a transparent award 
process, and the appropriateness of reallocating underspend to Century Walk. 
 
Nauert explained funding diversity for the memorial and timing of installation. 
 
Council discussed the underspend process, the appropriateness of approving the 
recommendations but waiting to allocate the underspend until an actual amount is known, the 
recent NPD/DNA letter requesting funds to assist with outdoor dining, the potential to rebate 
revenue back to bars, and the CDBG CARES Act funding.  
 
Krieger explained current restrictions on CDBG CARES Act funding, the Small Business 
Assistance grant program, and the need to discuss any changes with HUD to determine 
eligibility.  
 
Council discussed timely decisions, requests for additional money, that delay in allocation could 
result in more money to applicants, the need to be transparent, ethics, and support of the SECA 
Commission. 
 
Kim explained that the SECA Commission met in January for a third time to vote on how to 
allocate money that had been recommended for a consultant to assist with the public art 
initiative.  
 
A motion was made by Councilman Hinterlong, seconded by Councilwoman Gustin, to 
concur with staff and the SECA Commission recommendation and approve the Calendar 
Year 2021 SECA Grant Fund Program allocations. 
 
A motion in substitution was made by Councilwoman Sullivan, seconded by Councilman 
Kelly, approved as amended to concur with the SECA Commission recommendation and 
table the decision to allocate the underspend. The motion failed by the following vote: 
 
Aye: 3 - Brodhead, Kelly, and Sullivan 
Nay: 6 - Chirico, Coyne, Gustin, Hinterlong, Krummen, and White 



 
A motion was made by Councilman Hinterlong, seconded by Councilwoman Gustin, to 
concur with staff and the SECA Commission recommendation and approve the Calendar 
Year 2021 SECA Grant Fund Program allocations. The motion carried by the following 
vote: 
 
Aye: 9 - Chirico, Brodhead, Coyne, Gustin, Hinterlong, Kelly, Krummen, Sullivan, and White 
 

 
Monday, March 8, 2021 
Century Walk Advisory Committee emailed the Long-Range Plan for Public Art and requested it 
be placed on the March 16 City Council agenda. Mayor Chirico concurred. 
 

 
March 16, 2021 – Agenda item O3 
Receive the Century Walk Long-Range Plan for Public Art and table discussion until such time 
staff, the SECA Commission, and the proposed Public Art Task Force review and bring a 
recommendation to the City Council 
 
March 16, 2021 – Agenda item O3 - Minutes 
 
Council discussed appropriateness of making Century Walk a City Obligation, that Century Walk 
has partnered with community organizations over the years, the annual allocation requeste, that 
a certain portion of the SECA Grant Fund should be dedicated to capital, the non-competitive 
nature of other City obligations, the approval process, that a community art program must have 
City oversight, the need to bring the community together to create a unified vision, that many 
topics must be worked through, and a formal agreement with Century Walk must be developed. 
Council further discussed following the Action Requested and postponing a vote until after 
interested parties can review the proposed plan, the date of the upcoming election, Century 
Walk fundraising, the amount of SECA Grant Fund awards that Century Walk has received 
since 2006, the need to address diversity and inclusion in the arts, the appropriateness of 
looking forward, that funding cannot be given until January 2022, and the role of the proposed 
Public Art Task Force.  
 
A motion was made by Councilwoman Sullivan, seconded by Councilman Kelly, to 
receive the Century Walk Long-Range Plan for Public Art and table discussion until such 
time staff, the SECA Commission, and the proposed Public Art Task Force review and 
bring a recommendation to the City Council.  
 
A motion in substitution was made by Councilman Coyne, seconded by Mayor Chirico, to 
receive the Century Walk Long-Range Plan for Public Art, make Century Walk a City 
Obligation beginning in 2022, and direct staff and SECA Commission to work with 
Century Walk to develop an operating agreement to address the questions that have 
been raised. The motion failed by the following vote: 
 
Aye: 4 - Chirico, Coyne, Gustin, and Hinterlong  
Nay: 5 - Brodhead, Kelly, Krummen, Sullivan, and White  
 
A motion was made by Councilwoman Sullivan, seconded by Councilman Kelly, to 
receive the Century Walk Long-Range Plan for Public Art and table discussion until such 



time staff, the SECA Commission, and the proposed Public Art Task Force review and 
bring a recommendation to the City Council. The motion carried by the following vote:  
 
Aye: 6 - Brodhead, Coyne, Kelly, Krummen, Sullivan, and White  
Nay: 3 - Chirico, Gustin, and Hinterlong 
 

 
March 29, 2021  
Email update to Doug Krieger regarding status of the Public Art Task Force 
 
The first meeting is set for Tuesday, April 20. 
  
Century Walk was given the option of two different weeks (one before spring break and one 
after) to select days/times to meet. They selected Tuesday, April 20.  
  
We will be meeting via Zoom. Both the City and Century Walk are will have four representatives. 
  
For this meeting we will have three objectives: 

1. Staff (and possibly Councilwoman Sullivan) will recap Council direction. We will discuss 
the goal of developing a diverse, inclusive, and sustainable Public Art Program, defining 
the relationship and responsibilities between the City and Century Walk, and creating a 
way to promote/support/grow public art in a way that people from all areas, ethnicities, 
economic levels, genders, and lifestyles feel welcome and able to participate. 

  
2. Jennifer Evans, Aurora Public Art Director, will give an overview of Aurora’s program as 

well as the Aurora Art Alliance.  
  

3. The entire group will discuss the possible membership of the Public Art Task Force, 
define subcommittees topics, and set a date to confirm members.  

  
We plan on this meeting being no more than one hour. We are confident this will be the first of 
many meetings and envision subcommittees and the “committee of the whole” meeting through 
the summer.   
 

 
Tuesday, April 20, 2021  
Initial meeting of the Exploratory Task Force (fka the Public Art Task Force) 
 
Attendees: Tony Andrews, Art of Inclusion Shannon Greene Robb, SECA Commissioner Melvin 
Kim, Chair SECA Commission Debbie Venezia, Century Walk, Brand Bobosky, Century Walk 
Dr. Alicia McCareins, Century Walk Sangeeta Pande, Century Walk Katie Wood, Downtown 
Naperville Alliance Theresa Sullivan, Councilwoman and SECA Liaison. Also present: Jennifer 
Evans, Director of Public Art, City of Aurora Staff present: Pam Gallahue, City Clerk; Dawn 
Portner, Special Events Coordinator; Gina Nelson, Records Clerk 
 
Minutes are available here: https://naperville.legistar.com/Calendar.aspx 
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Tuesday, April 27, 2021 
Email from Chairman Kim to Exploratory Task Force recapping the meeting, confirming the 
subcommittee topics, and asking for volunteers to move off of the Exploratory Task Force to 
allow for diverse representation.  
 

 
Wednesday, May 12, 2021 
Email from Chairman Kim announcing that Katie Wood will be stepping down from the ETF and 
replaced by a student representative from the Alive Center. The email also requested 
consensus on one of two meeting dates as well as nominations for subcommittees no later than 
May 20. 
 

 
Thursday, May 20, 2021 
Email from Century Walk requesting the deadline to `nominate subcommittee members be 
extended to the June ETF meeting date  
 

 
Wednesday, May 26, 2021 
Second meeting of the ETF 
 
Attendees: Tony Andrews, ETF; Brand Bobosky, ETF; Alicia McCareins, ETF; Sangeeta Pande, 
ETF; Dawn Portner, Special Events Coordinator; Theresa Shannon Greene Robb, SECA 
Commissioner; Sullivan, SECA Commission-Council Liaison; Debbie Venezia, ETF 
 
Minutes are available here: https://naperville.legistar.com/Calendar.aspx 
 

 
Tuesday, June 29, 2021 
Third meeting of the ETF 
 
Agenda available here: https://naperville.legistar.com/Calendar.aspx 
 

 
Tuesday, July 6, 2021 
City staff followed up with Century Walk on the request for subcommittee names  
 

 
Wednesday, July 7, 2021 
City staff met with Sun Kwok, Vision Subcommittee Chair to discuss meeting scheduling and an 
August deadline to present the recommendation to the ETF 
 

 
Thursday, July 8, 2021 
City staff met with Katie Wood, Art Curation Subcommittee Chair to discuss meeting scheduling 
and a September deadline to present the recommendation to the ETF 
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Friday, July 9, 2021 
City staff meet with Melvin Kim, Program Administration Subcommittee Chair to discuss 
scheduling and an August date to present the recommendation to the ETF 
 
City staff followed up with Century Walk on the request for subcommittee names  
 
Century Walk responded it has been unsuccessful in recruiting subcommittee members and not 
confident they will be able to find any 
 

 
Tuesday, July 20, 2021 – New Business  
By consensus Council directed staff to include Century Walk as a SECA Grant Fund City 
Obligation with the following conditions: 1) awarding $100,000 each year for three years (an 
average of annual Century Walk SECA Grant Fund awards for one piece/year and allows for 
design and commission of pieces), 2) SECA Grant Fund award shall be used on capital only, 3) 
SECA Grant Fund award shall be restricted to art on public property only, 4) SECA Grant Fund 
award will be prepaid, 5) that a Council liaison be added to the Century Walk board for financial 
oversight, and 6) that Century Walk provide audited financial reports to the City. 
 

 
Wednesday, July 29, 2021 
First meeting of the Vision Subcommittee 
 

 

Friday, August 13, 2021 
Email canceling August 16 Program Administration Subcommittee meeting sent by the chair 
and pausing efforts until after the August 17 City Council meeting 
 





• Combined state-collected revenues exceed projections by 18.2% through July

• Income tax forecast raised 8% by IML, now 43% above projections through July

• Sales tax and HRST both on pace for record-setting year in 2021

State-Collected Revenues
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• 2021 sales tax tracked in line with 2019 through March

• Collection of online sales tax results in revenue growth beginning in April 

• One online retailer’s return held in May (A), later added to June revenue (B)

Sales Tax Comparison 2019 – 2021
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• New and used auto sales account 
for more than 25% of total sales tax 
annually

• Inventory constraints have no 
negative impact through April

• 2021 sales (January – April) higher 
than any of the previous three years

• Sales particularly strong in March 
and April – coincides with the timing 
of federal stimulus payments
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• Food & beverage sales exceed $43M for second consecutive month

• Real estate sales led by major commercial transactions

• Q2 hotel & motel increased 60% from Q1; remain 35% below 2019 Q2

Locally-Collected Revenues
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2022 Economic Outlook

Budget Fund Recovery Normal Growth
General
Electric Utility
Water Utilities
Commuter Parking
Capital Projects
Motor Fuel Tax
Road & Bridge
Downtown Parking
Food & Beverage
Library
Naper Settlement

• U.S. economic growth expected to remain 
strong in 2020

• GDP growth forecast: 3.8%

• Nearly all revenue streams have returned 
to pre-pandemic levels

• General and Capital Projects funds 
benefiting from strong sales tax/HRST

• Only three funds expected to remain in 
recovery through 2022
• Revenue diversification helps mitigate impacts
• 2022 budget development maintains 

conservative forecasts in uncertain areas

Preliminary 2022 Revenue Forecast – by Fund



Looking Ahead

• Monitoring ongoing economic environment

• September Financial Report

• 2022 Budget Workshops
• October 25
• November 8
• November 22 
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